
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

IDFI and GYLA Appeal to the Chief Prosecutor's Office to Launch an Investigation against 

the Ministry of Internal Affairs 

 

Press Release 

 

Today, on November 18, 15:00 p.m., the Institute for Development of Freedom of Information 

(IDFI) and Georgian Young Lawyers' Association (GYLA, representing newspaper Batumelebi) 

will address the Prosecutor's Office of Georgia to launch an investigation against the Ministry 

of Internal Affairs (MIA). 

The request is based on the fact that the MIA has not executed court decisions regarding 

freedom of information letters sent by IDFI and GYLA to the MIA requesting public 

information on bonuses and salary supplements received by Ministry officials in 2013. 

After the MIA’s refusal to disclose this information, Tbilisi City Court fully granted the claims 

of both GYLA (January 6, 2015) and IDFI (December 24, 2014) and ordered the Ministry to 

disclose the requested public information. The MIA unsuccessfully appealed both of these cases 

to the Court of Appeal and the Supreme Court. After the final decision went into force (IDFI - 

July 13, 2016; GYLA - September 29, 2015), Tbilisi City Court issued two writs of execution 

ordering the MIA to fully disclose the requested information. 

Even though the MIA received a relevant notice from the National Bureau of Enforcement, it 

has yet to comply with the court's decision. The National Bureau of Enforcement is not entitled 

to initiate compulsory enforcement procedure against MIA, thus courts’ decisions can only be 

executed by the Ministry of Internal Affairs itself. 

Failure to comply with a court decision constitutes a crime and is punishable under the 

Criminal Code of Georgia. Even though we know neither the identity of person/s responsible 

for the above legal offense nor concrete evidence of their guilt, we believe that it is obvious 

that an offense has been committed.  

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Therefore, we address to the Prosecutor’s Office to launch an investigation based on Articles 

100 and 101 (Paragraph 1 and 2) of the Criminal Procedure Code. 

 

For more information please contact us at: 

 

Mary Makharashvili, Communications and Organizational Grant Manager 

Address: 3 A. Griboedov Street, 0108 Tbilisi, Georgia 

Tel: + 995 32 2 92 15 14; Cell: +995 599 50 01 37 

Email: m.makharashvili@idfi.ge; info@idfi.ge 


